Minutes

NWSWD Board of Supervisors Meeting 


August 4, 2021
The Board of Supervisors of the Northwest Vermont Solid Waste Management District held their regularly scheduled board meeting on August 4, 2021 via zoom and at the St. Albans Town Hall at 6:30 PM.
	Supervisors Present:
Buermann, Bob – So. Hero - zoom                      

Danielle Choiniere – Alburgh - zoom
David Clark, - Fletcher

Doremus, Mark – Bakersfield – zoom
Fegard, Charen – Berkshire - zoom
Kade, Barry – Montgomery
Supervisors Absent:
Jennifer Bright, Enosburg
Green, Tim – Richford 
Kittell, Jeffrey – Sheldon

Lambert, Paul – Georgia
Others Present:
John Leddy, Executive Director

Pam Bolster, Business Manager - zoom
Richard Backer, EHS Manager

	Leitz,Tom - St. Albans City
Richards, Jim - No. Hero - zoom
Tuck, Joyce – Isle La Motte
Voegele, Al - St. Albans Town

Micheli, Carlo – Swanton
St. Francis, April - Highgate

Tibbits, Jaime – Fairfield
Guests:



Full Board Meeting
Chairman Al Voegele called the meeting to order at 6:30 PM.  

1) Agenda Review-Additions/Deletions:  No changes or additions. 
2)   Vote: Minutes of the June 2, 2021 NWSWD Board Meeting: 
Mr. Voegele asked for numerous changes to the minutes.  1.  Third to last line on page one under “Old Business”:  a). Directors Report.  Line currently reads “The employee has decided to the leave the District.”  Mr. Voegele would like it changed to: “The employee has chosen to leave District employment.”  2.  Page 2 under “New Business”, Line 6:  a) Discussion of Georgia Facility Upgrade. Line currently reads, “The next step will be for the board to decide next steps.”, Mr. Voegele would like it changed to “The task will be for the board to decide next steps”.  
Mr. Kade asked for a change to line 17 which currently reads, “Discussion of whether it needs to go to town vote with a suggestion to speak the district attorney.”, to A discussion occurred as to whether this needs to go to a District wide vote with a suggestion to speak to the Districts’ Attorney.”  With these changes, Mr. Voegele asked for a motion to approve.  Mr. Leitz made the motion, Mr. Kade seconded, all were in favor with two abstentions due to non-attendance Ms. Fegard and Ms. Choiniere., and the motion passed.
3) Public Comment:  None.
4)   New Business:
a) Directors Report:
Mr. Leddy said that The District was very busy with normal things.  It is holding the second round of HHW remote collections for the summer, a set of three.  He noted the drop off sites are busy and are averaging 125-170 customers per day at each remote site.  He spoke about The District’s plastic recycling diversion project that staff have been working on by identifying items customers did not believe to be recyclable and diverting them into the recycling stream.  He noted that plastic vendors are hungry for 2 & 4 plastics at this time and discussed the District’s recent plastic shipments to New Hope Energy, along with the high transportation costs involved which New Hope paid for ½ on our first shipment.  Mr. Kade asked if money changed hands for the product to which Mr. Leddy clarified that no the District is not paid for this plastic.  He noted that one of our storage trailers has failed and discussed the removal of the trailer.

Mr. Leddy and the board discussed the storm water pond upgrade that will be occurring in the Morse Industrial Park.

He noted that staffing is sufficient but just barely and is working to double the efforts to increase competent staff.  Discussion of starting wage ensued.  
b) Finance Report:
Ms. Bolster made the following notes in relation to July 2021 P&L.  The first month of the new year looked normal and was early to look at a completed month.  Receipts and Payments are in line with previous years.  She noted the negative payroll from a reversing entry of accrued compensated absences from FY21 & FY20 and noted the high carryover of time to be discussed at an upcoming committee meeting. 
In relation to the draft FY21 final P&L she noted the following.  The increase in commercial compost income and the accurately budgeted residential income which was easier to project.  She noted the 30K in income between two grants for Covid relief and as well our expenses of over 45K.  The grants only covered until December of 2020 and expenses continue though have minimalized.  As well she noted that some expenses of realized grant funds in this period were incurred in the previous period.  Ms. Bolster mentioned good recycling income and the excellent income from sale of recyclables.  Surcharge Income exceeded our budget and increased again as it has for a number of years.  She noted under administrative expenses training and development which was greatly under budget due to the cancellations and difficulties during FY21 due to Covid.  In personnel she mentioned wages and benefits came in really close to the budget target though The District did need to engage some temporary help that throws it over slightly.  Ms. Bolster began to note direct service expenses.  Mr. Voegele asked her to end her discussion.  Ms. Bolster stated that the bottom line would be approximately 50K in surplus.
    5) Old Business:  
a) Discussion: Georgia Facility Upgrade:
a) Project Update Overview
Mr. Leddy gave the background of the footprint of the Georgia Facility and noted that when built no drop off component was considered for the Georgia facility and it did not store HHW at the time.  He said that it had fewer member communities.  Why Upgrade Now?  Safety, Traffic Flow, Ergonomics, Upgraded Equipment and to replace Infrastructure that is not a part of the facility but that had been installed to assist in managing operations some which are currently failing.  It will increase the capacity of material we can take in, it wall allow a compactor to be utilized.  This generated a compaction discussion.  As well, he noted that the upgrades give the district the potential to create new initiatives and increases our customer capacity allowing for more district users.  

He reviewed the design layout with the board noting the compactor area, the new building which will hold HHW material and service HHW customers on the first floor and on the second be office space.  He said that currently that area holds the storage containers.  He showed the board the receiving area and noted the grade change for ease of unloading for customers and staff, and as well reviewed the roof area that adds on to the current warehouse which allows room for storage of material and machinery.
He stated that in relation to the big picture approach for this project that so many of the elements go together that it just makes sense to do it all at once.  There is cost savings to doing it as one project.

Mr. Leddy direct the board to the Cost Opinion put together by the Engineers. Ms. Fegard asked about the June date of the cost opinion and stated costs and whether it needed to be reassessed for updated pricing.  Discussion ensued with the clarification that this is an opinion of costs and is always a moving target and that a Construction Manager will be able to obtain more precise costs.  Discussion prompted by Mr. Kade’s question of how many years will this plan work for District operations, occurred and included topics of storage/shipping schedules. 
Mr. Leddy reviewed the cost of additional office space comparing it to the first proposal of which the square foot cost was far too high.  The new plan offers more square footage at 1200 sq ft, roughly doubling the office space at about ½ the cost.  A discussion occurred about splitting staff up into two locations and whether efficiency would be affected.  Mr. Leddy did not believe it would be as staff is always connected in some form.  

Mr. Backer noted for the board that there is a 10% contingency in the top figure and a 20% contingency in the bottom figure, almost 100K, of uncertain cost allowance and relayed that contingency is important in the planning process.  He also noted about facility capacity, that yes this is a 20 year vision but that the District will always have finite capacity that is managed through trucking or staffing adjustments.
Mr. Leddy asked the board to view the cost estimate for Cross Engineering to continue their contract through project completion.

He anticipates that September will bring forth more concrete numbers in relation to costs.

b) Next Steps:
   i. RFP for Construction Manager
      Hire construction manager – Mr.  Leddy said that they had a bid walk 

       With eight firms.  Within the next week all questions will be in and by 

       September bids should be compiled so a decision can be made.

   ii. Cross Engineering Contract Extension for Permitting
       Approve the contract with Cross Engineering to move forward. 

He said then The District can move towards a successful district wide vote which will then allow it to pursue financing.  Discussion ensued whether a vote would be necessary with Mr. Leddy having obtained legal advice stating it would be unless we could pay a loan back within one year.  Options were discussed.
He noted approximate 450K in un-allocated capital reserve funds and revenue reserves of approximately 175K and the 250K available in grants and said if all were applied (not that he is advising that), financing would be only around 200K.  He noted the option of the bond bank with 15, 20, 25 and 30 year term options, with 20 year currently at 1.88% much less than Peoples Trust 20 year line of credit at 3.5%.  Union Banks #’s nor Veda #’s are not in yet.  Mr. Leddy mentioned that he explored the Economic Development Federal Funds that will be available for this type of project though no decisions will be made until 2022 and our current grants have timelines that this would not meld with.  This can still be explored though when the time arises as something short term could be done once voter approval is received and then can explore other avenues.  Mr. Kade stated that if we send this to vote in November we need to start getting the word out about this project.  Mr. Leddy stated the plan as 1.  Working with council to prepare the ballot questions, 2.  Developing a public information campaign through local medias by building the story, showing the need and promoting the project, and 3.  Utilizing board members and staff as promoters of the project, and 4.  Web site promotion.  Mr. Clark said that it is important to highlight plastics diversion in promotion of this project.

Mr. Voegele asked if we will have final numbers by September and Mr. Leddy said no but we should have not to exceed numbers at that point.  A discussion ensued about what to present for financial information for the bond vote and it was noted that it should be kept simple, a. estimated cost of project, b. estimated cost of bond.  
The building committee will continue to fine tune the project for the September meeting, during which Mr. Leddy would like to get the Board’s thoughts on the total project.
b) Update:  Food Scrap Collection.
Mr. Leddy is working on modifying an RFP he received from Central Vermont to move this forward and that he has had a couple of conversations with Hudak’s.  In the first conversation there was concern and questions, in the second there was an interest in possibly taking this on.  The interest currently is in the Commercial Route.  Hudak’s is aware that there will be an RFP sent out breaking the bidding into two pieces-commercial and residential, allowing for two separate bids.  He asked that board for any suggestions they may have in relation to the RFP. 
5)   Other Business:  Board/Committee Meeting Schedule
Mr. Voegele would like all Board members to be assigned to a committee.  Mr. Leddy and Mr. Voegele proposed a committee meeting schedule.  This will be finalized and implemented.  Mr. Leddy will have the committee list sent out, highlighting board members not assigned to a committee and also asked that those who are on numerous committees review it and adjust if it will be too much with the change in the meeting schedule. Mr. Leddy feels that the committee meeting will assist the board meetings in being more productive. 
Ms. Fegard announced that she will be moving out of the district and will not be able to be in attendance for the September meeting nor will she be able to join any committees.  She is working hard to try to find a replacement prior to her move.  She will be sending letter to the town, cc’ing The District and giving her official resignation date.  The board wished her well and thanked her for her service.

Board Adjourned at 8:25
